
 

Minutes 
Morristown Regional Planning Commission 

 December 9, 2014   
 
Members Present Members Absent 
Chairman Jim Beelaert Secretary Rose Parella 
Vice-Chairman Bill Thompson    
Mayor Danny Thomas      
Councilmember Robert Garrett 
Commissioner Katy Klose  
Commissioner Wayne NeSmith 
Commissioner Terry Ball 
Commissioner Ken Smith 
 
Others Present 
Alan Hartman, Development Director Floyd Montgemery   
Lori Matthews, Senior Planner Josiah Glafenhein  
Logan Engle, Planner Debra Williams 
Eual Noah, Fire Marshal Linda Noe  
Kat Morilak, Development Services    Mike Bunch 
Ralph “Buddy” Fielder, Asst. City Admr.  Deborah Lee 
Betsy Stibler T. Clint Harrison 
  
 
Chairman Beelaert called the meeting to order and invited anyone who wishes to join the 
Commission in an Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 
I. Approval of the November 11, 2014 minutes. 
 
Commissioner Smith made a motion for approval of the November 11, 2014 minutes; seconded 
by Mayor Thomas. Upon voice vote all ayes. 
 
 
II. Consider the rezoning of properties located on the north side of W. Andrew Johnson 

Highway between Sandstone Drive and Walters Drive from RP1, OMP, R2 & IB to (PCD) 
Planned Commercial Development. 

 
Ms. Matthews explained the request is to rezone properties on the north side of W. Andrew 
Johnson Highway, which is US 11E, between Sandstone Drive and Walters Drive. The submittal 
has been made by Appalachian Design Services, who are the agents acting as representation 
for all the property owners, is requesting the zoning designation from R2 (Residential Medium 
Density), RP1 (Planned Residential Development), IB (Intermediate Business) and OMP (Office 
Medical and Professional) to (PCD) Planned Unit Development for the following lands: Area 1 is 
located right behind the McDonalds Property and it is a residual piece from the original 
Masengill Springs subdivision a piece that was needed for the road design at that time and it 
was acquired after the initial rezoning for that entire piece of property; Area 2 which shows the 
Office Medical and Professional and Planned Residential District is being rezoned to be 
compatible with the rest of the development. The RP1 zone and OMP zone are old zonings 
designations from several years ago that are now not compatible with the development as he 
goes along with the second phase of the development; Area 3 is shows an old subdivision line  
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that is no longer there. The zoning lines generally follow property lines but in this instance, it has 
been changed so there is a need to change this line so it would be tegious with the rest of the 
Planned Commercial Development zoned area; Area 4 is property that belongs to Mr. Charles 
Nicholas and it is dual zoned IB and Residential to the north. Staff feels that rezoning this area 
to Planned Commercial Development will be more compatible with the area. The IB districts 
allow for heavier more impactive uses such as car washes, automobile service stations and 
uses under review could be adult book stores, Methadone Clinics and Pain Clinics all of these 
uses are not permitted within a Planned Commercial Development District even as a use under 
review. Staff sees that this is a compatible zoning for the rest of Masengill Springs. Area 5 is 
part of what is to be the right of way of Sandstone Drive and it is an entrance point to Masengill 
Springs and it needs to be zoned like the rest of the development. Intermediate Business is a 
more intensive zone than a Planned Commercial District. Planned Commercial District allow 
more flexibility for the applicant overall, but it also serves to give the planning commission more 
say so about the design and increased landscaping, sidewalks needed, buffering needed and it 
requires an 10% open space area where the rest of the zones do not. Staff would recommend 
that the planning commission forward the request to City Council with a favorable 
recommendation. The proposed zoning seems compatible with the adjoining zoning 
designations and should serve as a transition between the heavier impact right along W. 
Andrew Johnson Highway and the businesses fronting W. Andrew Johnson Highway.                          
 
Chairman Beelaert asked Ms. Matthews to repeat the amount of public space. Ms. Matthews 
explained 10% is required, 10% open space will be required for areas 2-5 and area 1 is already 
a part of the original Masengill Springs site as stated.  
 
Ms. Noe explained I gave this commission a complaint that has been filed this morning during 
the 12 noon meeting. I would refer you to Exhibit D, on that complaint, if you do not have a copy 
I will read it. The Sunset addition lots are restricted and in particular it says these are lots are 
restricted for residential purposes only and no commercial activities may be carried on, on these 
premises. That is the bases I would ask you to remove number 5 from your particular motion 
and allow this issue to be resolved, which we think is very clear. I represent the Rubeos they 
live right next to what is supposedly the entrance to Masengill Springs which has been built on 
residential lots. Those lots are restrictive that is just a fact and therefore, I am not saying you 
cannot rezone them. I do not think it is going to have any effect because the lots themselves are 
restricted even though they are zoned commercial, you can make them industrial, but they are 
restricted. Chairman Beelaert asked Ms. Noe are they restricted by the covenants of the 
neighborhood or by city covenants. Ms. Noe replied I gave you the item. This is something you  
probably need to refer to your attorney. Chairman Beelaert replied we have. Ms. Noe explained 
I tried to serve him and he was not there and he will not be in till Thursday. Chairman Beelaert 
explained the complaint was presented at the luncheon meeting today and I gave it to city 
administration and it was passed along to Mr. Jessee, City Attorney.  
 
Mayor Thomas made a motion that we in accordance with staff recommendations that the 
planning commission forward the rezoning request to City Council with a favorable 
recommendation for approval of all five parcels: 1) HCTM 41B, Group A, Parcel 3; 2) HCTM 
41B, Group A, Parcel 2.03; 3) HCTM 330, Group C, Parcel 25; 4) HCTM 41B, Group A, Parcel 
1; 5) HCTM 330, Group C, Parcel 39 to (PCD) Planned Commercial Development; seconded by 
Vice-Chairman Thompson. Voting Results: 8 yes 0 no. Voting yes were Commissioner Garrett,  
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Chairman Beelaert, Vice-Chairman Thompson, Commissioner Ball, Commissioner Smith, 
Commissioner Klose, Mayor Thomas and Commissioner Nesmith.  
 
 
III. Preliminary Plat Approval: Cherokee Crossing Development @ 4420 & 4424 W. Andrew 

Johnson Highway 
 
Ms. Matthews explained this is preliminary plat approval request made by Cherokee 
Investments, Inc. acting as the agent for the property owner Ms. Sharon Gail Winkler Daniel. 
The properties involved are 4420 & 4424 W. Andrew Johnson Highway are located along the 
intersection Merchants Greene Boulevard with W. Andrew Johnson Highway. The property as a 
whole totals 15 acres and the current zoning of the property is Intermediate Business (IB), which 
is commensurate with large scale commercial development along major arterial roads. A three 
acre tract with mini warehouse storage sits to the west of the development and a 
medical/insurance office sits to the east between Bellwood Road and this development 
boundary. It sits across the street from Home Federal Bank, Walmart and also a 50 acre 
proposed development on the west side of Merchants Greene Boulevard. This proposed replat 
from two tax parcels (15 acres) is going to be into six lots: five lots to be commercially 
developed with the sixth, at the northeast corner, to be dedicated for stormwater management. 
There are some stormwater drainage areas to be included without Parcel 5 along W. Andrew 
Johnson Highway. Construction of new public streets is proposed all to have direct access from 
US 11E. Hatfield Drive, which is the middle new proposed street, is opposite the signalized 
intersection with Merchants Greene Boulevard. There is Pin Lane and Winkler Avenue being 
restricted connectors having right-in and right-out only access to W. Andrew Johnson Highway 
to the east and west. Total new length of roads 1,800 linear feet and all the roads will have 50 
foot right of way width, except for Hatfield which will have a 60 foot right of way width. The 
applicant is seeking relief in the form of a variance from the planning commission in order to 
remain in compliance with the City of Morristown Subdivision Regulations due to certain 
topographical pitfalls encountered during the design phase of the project and they are as listed: 
1) Section 4.1.D.1 (Subdivision Plat Approval) - states that design standards of local streets 
greater than 1,000 feet in length shall have a minimum horizontal centerline radius of no less 
than 250 feet. The applicant has shown this on his design to be 100 feet. Staff is in support of 
this variance provided that the final plat show a site distance clearance easement that will be 
documented on the final plat by bearing/distances or with a note describing the deed book and 
page number when and where recorded. 2) Section E, Table 4.1.E (Street Design) - provides 
design standards for intersections in commercial districts which calls for no less than a 75 foot 
radius for curbing and property line given that the corner angle is between 60 and 120 degrees. 
(City Engineering consultant has suggested that these radii be no less than 50 feet to 
accommodate larger trucks that need to get in and out of the internal parcels). Staff would 
support all of the 50 foot radius that have been changed but there is still a couple on the design 
that need to come up to at least a 50 foot radius before we would comfortable in supporting this 
variance. 3) Section 4.3B (Lots) - states that insofar as practical, side lot lines shall be at right 
angles to straight street lines or radial to curved street lines. The shape and orientation of lots 
shall be such as the Regional Planning Commission deems appropriate for the type of 
development and use contemplated. They have chamfered lots shown on their design.  Our 
Subdivision Regulations do not give the latitude there to have chamfered lots. We do not have a 
problem with them getting this variance should the commission decide to approve it. Since they  
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have meet all the preliminary plat requirements, staff would recommend that the planning 
commission approve the preliminary plat as submitted and all three variances asked for.        
 
 
Mr. Josiah Glafenhein, with Cherokee Investments part of the development team on this project, 
explained I wanted to briefly clarify each of these variances in the intent. The first what we are 
going to do in our Easement Covenant and Restrictions we are going to have a shaded area 
which is going to be a site distance easement that will alleviate concerns on that curvature and 
that variance. That will show up, as Ms. Matthews has indicated, on the final plat so the 
planning commission will see that with that variance. That is the first variance the curvature on 
Winkler Avenue Section 4.1.D.1. The second one, just to clarify, what our engineer has done is 
as staff and planning as we have gone back and forth, there needed to be the third party 
consultant traffic engineer, on behalf of the city, came back and said we feel comfortable with 50 
foot curve radii for vehicular movements at those intersections. What we have done is each 
intersection we have made the curve on the curb 50 linear feet on each one of those even on 
west Pin we have accomplished that. We feel that really satisfies the intent on the traffic 
engineer on creating that variance. On Hatfield, the property lines are 50 feet on each curve 
there is a 40 foot curve on west Pin and the reason we had to keep that at 40 feet was we have 
a site plan of our users on a deal we have secured that would infringe on our setback. Rather 
than coming forward at the next meeting to get a variance on that setback, we felt like we were 
satisfying the traffic engineer by creating the 50 foot curve on the curb, thus keeping the radii on 
the property line at 40, if that makes sense. Per staff, all the curves are 50 feet. The only 
property line that does not meet the 50 feet is the one on west Pin between outparcel one and 
number two. The last item three, the reason we did chamfered lines is our engineer and 
surveyor have given us advice that is commonly used in commercial driveways at intersections. 
It is called a triangular line of sight that eliminates the need for any potential impedance within 
the right of way on that curve. It really preserves the line of sight from traffic coming east and 
west bound and it works better for the footprints of our users with the intent of that design. It 
mirrors what is across the street with Home Trust Bank. A chamfered line is at an angle rather 
than a smooth curve. 
 
 
Vice-Chairman Thompson explained I am talking about right of way dedication for Highway 11E. 
On the subdivision plat, we require a right of way dedication of about 10 feet. Mr. Glafenhein 
explained thankfully there is significant distance from the existing property line and the edge of 
pavement on Highway 11E. My question would be what would be the purpose in granting more 
right of way there, because we have a lot of distance between the property and the edge of the 
pavement with the utilities currently being in that right of way. Ms. Matthews explained right of 
way dedication has been brought up in other subdivisions. Mr. Glafenhein explained what we 
are creating is tapering decelaration lanes that are currently in the right of way to access the 
development, all three driveways. Vice-Chairman Thompson explained I am sure that it can be 
worked out with staff on that in the future. Vice-Chairman Thompson explained my concern was 
the three outlets on W. Andrew Johnson Highway but I understand that TDOT has supplied 
information on that. Mr. Glafenhein explained we had a third party, CDM Smith, do a traffic 
study in support of that.    
 
 



 

Morristown Regional Planning Commission 
December 9, 2014 
Page 4 
 
Commissioner Klose asked Mr. Glafenhein can you describe how you are going to handle the 
runoff situation, who is going to be paying for it and who is responsible for maintenance?  Mr. 
Glafenhein what we are going to do a master easement covenant and restriction agreement that 
holds each parcel owner responsible for the maintenance and they will pay their prorata share 
of that maintenance. Each parcel per their acreage size will have that prorate share that will 
service that. Each parcel will have to pay their percentage on land acreage on that cost. There 
will be a manager of that ECR that dives up those responsibilities and that will be a recorded 
document. Lot 5 & 6 is the developer, Cherokee Crossing, Cherokee Investments Inc. is the 
owner of the stormwater pond and that will not be sold. Lot 5 will be a fee simple owner with an 
easement that is part of that stormwater management area.      
 
 
Mayor Thomas made a motion that the Planning Commission approve the preliminary plat 
contingent upon all three variances: 1) Section 4.1.D.1 (Subdivision Plat Approval) - states that 
design standards of local streets greater than 1,000 feet in length shall have a minimum 
horizontal centerline radius of no less than 250 feet. The applicant has shown this on his design 
to be 100 feet. Staff is in support of this variance provided that the final plat show a site distance 
clearance easement that will be documented on the final plat by bearing/distances or with a 
note describing the deed book and page number when and where recorded. 2) Section E, Table 
4.1.E (Street Design) - provides design standards for intersections in commercial districts which 
calls for no less than a 75 foot radius for curbing and property line given that the corner angle is 
between 60 and 120 degrees. (City Engineering consultant has suggested that these radii be no 
less than 50 feet to accommodate larger trucks that need to get in and out of the internal 
parcels). Staff would support all of the 50 foot radius that have been changed but there is still a 
couple on the design that needs to come up to at least a 50 foot radius before we would 
comfortable in supporting this variance. 3) Section 4.3B (Lots) - states that insofar as practical, 
side lot lines shall be at right angles to straight street lines or radial to curved street lines. The 
shape and orientation of lots shall be such as the Regional Planning Commission deems 
appropriate for the type of development and use contemplated. They have chamfered lots 
shown on their design. Our Subdivision Regulations do not give the latitude there to have 
chamfered lots. We do not have a problem with them getting this variance should the 
commission decide to approve it; seconded by Commissioner Smith. Voting Results: 7 yes, 0 
no, 1 abstained, Voting yes were Commissioner Garrett, Chairman Beelaert, Vice-Chairman 
Thompson, Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Klose, Mayor Thomas and Commissioner 
Nesmith. Abstained was Commissioner Ball. 
 
 
The meeting was adjourned. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Rose Parella 
Secretary 
 
RP/sk  


